
The Utilities Board of the Town of Cedar Bluff

April 10, 2014

STATE OF ALABAMA

CHEROKEE COUNTY

The Utilities Board of the Town of Cedar Bluff met for their regular business meeting Thursday April 10, 2014 at 4:00 p.m. in the Utility Board room located at 3360 Old Hwy 9, Cedar Bluff Alabama. Chairman Ken Blair called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m.

Roll Call:

Ken Blair
     
Present

           
Linda Pickelsimer
Present
Cindy Early            
Absent   

Donald Sanders
Absent
Eugene Mann        
Present
A motion was made by Linda Pickelsimer and second by Ken Blair approving the 
March 18, 2014 minutes as presented.
Motion Carried (2-Abstain) 

AYE: Blair, Pickelsimer

NAY: None 

ABSTAIN: Mann

ABSENT: Sanders, Early
Vice-Chair Cindy Early and Member Donald Sanders arrived at this time.

Treasurer Linda Pickelsimer presented the financials for approval. Mrs. Pickelsimer stated there was a gain in both departments for the month. Water $2858.00. Sewer $2318.00. The sewer was lower than expected due to a pump repair in the amount of $4461.00. Year to date showed a gain in both departments of $30,901. An update on bank balances shows a balance in the Allocations Account of $294,422.00, Series 11 USDA Construction Acct. $20,177.00, Series 11 USDA Bond Fund Acct. $6267.00, Series 11 USDA Replacement Fund Acct. $9016.00, Series 11 USDA Debt Service Acc. $4983.00, Water Meter Acct. $112,860.00 and the General Acct. $242,239.00   Mrs. Pickelsimer said the financials were correct and in order and made a motion approve the February financials as presented. Eugene Mann second the motion.
Motion Carried (5-0) 

AYE: Blair, Early, Pickelsimer, Sanders, Mann
NAY: None 

ABSTAIN:

ABSENT: 
In the Manager's report there were a total of 51 work orders performed with 5 of those being water leaks. Manager Jeff Harrell introduced Mr. Doyle Buffington. Mr. Harrell told the board that Mr. Buffington was developing a parcel of land  close to Harton's Grocery on Alabama Hwy 68. At this time we have a sewer available to the property. Mr. Buffington is requesting the board put in a new Master Meter in that location to supply water to the area also. Mr. Harrell informed the board that doing so would increase chances for further expansion of the system and future construction in the area. Mr. Buffington told the board there would be an estimated 9 water front lots and 5-7 dry lots that would tie on. Manager Harrell said water lines across the Cobia bridge had already been ran and stubbed out by Northeast Alabama Water and we could use those to tap in. Mr. Buffington assured the board that the only cost to them would be the cost of the Master Meter. His contractors would do all the work needed. Mr. Harrell told the board he had gotten two quotes for the meter $6987.00 and $7200.00. After some discussion a motion was made by Donald Sanders and second by Eugene Mann to allow Manager Harrell to purchase the master meter and over see installation.
Motion Carried (5-0) 

AYE: Blair, Early, Pickelsimer, Sanders, Mann

NAY: None 

ABSTAIN:

ABSENT: 

Mr. Buffington also asked the board if they would help with the purchase of a fire hydrant for the new development area. He stated that one hydrant would be sufficient for the area. Manager Jeff Harrell told the board there was one used hydrant we could sell. When asked about one for emergencies, Mr. Harrell stated there was a new one also. The cost of a new hydrant is $1200.00. After some discussion, a motion was made by Cindy Early to sell Mr. Doyle Buffington the used fire hydrant, as is, for $600.00. Half the cost of a new hydrant. Eugene Mann Second the motion.
Motion Carried (5-0) 

AYE: Blair, Early, Pickelsimer, Sanders, Mann

NAY: None 

ABSTAIN:

ABSENT:
Mr. Buffington thanked the board for their help.

Manager Harrell told the board he had talked with the Contractors in charge of the sewer upgrade. The original order agreement called for 5 manholes to be replaced. After checking all pipes and manholes in the upgrade area, it was recommended that all the current brick manholes be replaced. That is a total of 83. L.A.D.D. Environmental agreed with the contractors and will write up a new Order Agreement assuring that the original cost would not change. After some discussion, a motion was made by Cindy Early approving the change to the order agreement replacing all existing brick manholes at no cost to the board. Donald Sanders second the motion.
Motion Carried (5-0) 

AYE: Blair, Early, Pickelsimer, Sanders, Mann

NAY: None 

ABSTAIN:

ABSENT:
Mr. Harrell asked the board for permission to attend a 2 day seminar in Chicago. Troy Smith with L.A.D.D. Environmental, invited Mr. Harrell to attend training seminar in an effort  to further his knowledge on the new equipment being installed at the Lagoon. There will be no cost to the board. The Seminar is around May 21. The board gave Mr. Harrell permission to attend.
Mr. Harrell then asked the boards approval to keep Kelly White on as a temporary employee, to help run sewer lines in the Riverbend area. He is currently working on a temporary basis while Steven Dutton has been recovering from surgery. The policy is that a temporary employee can only work 4 months. The 4 months will be up on May 23. After some discussion a motion was made by Eugene Mann allowing Mr. Harrell, with approval from Attorney Al Shumaker, to hire Kelly White on a temporary basis. The motion was second by Cindy Early.
Motion Carried (5-0) 

AYE: Blair, Early, Pickelsimer, Sanders, Mann

NAY: None 

ABSTAIN:

ABSENT:
Chairman Blair then asked for any Unfinished Business. Chairman Blair requested the board go into executive session to discuss good name and character, and reconvene 
afterwards. Time was 4:24.

The board reconvened at 4:55. Chairman Blair called the meeting back to order. At this time Chairman Blair addressed the board and those in attendance concerning a lease agreement with A.T.& T. Wireless. The company had approached Chairman Blair several months back with a proposal for putting additional cell phone towers on the water tank located in the city park. Chairman Blair stated that for years it had been unclear who owned what so he contacted Mayor Martha Baker, requesting the Town sign a separate lease for the land under the tank for a generator and the Utility Board would sign one for the antennas on the water tank. This would mean the Town and Utility Board would split the profits and neither entity would claim ownership  individually but would share ownership. This proposal was rejected. Chairman Blair then approached Councilman Norman Burton to compile a Memorandum of Understanding where the Utility Board would sign the contract on behalf of both entities and split the profits equally with the Town. This also was rejected. Chairman Blair stated that the Utility Board had tried to do what was best for the City and the Utility Board to no avail. Mayor Baker then informed Chairman Blair that the City had decided to sign a lease agreement with A.T.& T. alone and the Utility Board would not be included in the transaction. Chairman Blair then asked for a motion based on this discussion. Vice-Chair Cindy Early, RELUCTANTLY made a motion to authorize Board Attorney Al Shumaker to write a letter to the Town of Cedar Bluff stating that the Water Tank was a trade fixture of the Utility Board, that the Utility Board had paid for the tank with Utility Board money, paid for upkeep and insurance on the tank, and would like to divide the proceeds with the Town, and if the proposal was rejected Mr. Shumaker is authorized to file necessary litigation papers to enforce the proposal. Treasurer Linda Pickelsimer RELUCTANTLY  second the motion.
Chairman Blair asked for any discussion:

At this time Board Member Eugene Mann stated to the board and those in attendance that he would like to see the Utility Board and the Town Council work together on this. He stated that it looks like we put the tank up and may not have known whose land it was. But we need to work together for the best interest of both entities.

Board Member Donald Sanders also stated that he also wished the Town and Utility Board could work together.

After some discussion and assuring there was no further discussion, Chairman Blair called for a vote.
Motion Carried (5-0) 

AYE: Blair, Early, Pickelsimer, Sanders, Mann

NAY: None 

ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
At this time, Chairman Blair asked for new business. None was brought up. He then told the Board that he had something for the Board to consider. A customer who had never been late on his bill had made a payment from online banking and the payment was not received by the 10th. Chairman Blair made a motion to give office personnel the ability to waive late fees for customers in good standing. After some discussion the motion was withdrawn by Chairman Blair. 
After assuring there was no further business and thanking those in attendance, Chairman Blair adjourned the meeting.
Meeting adjourned at 5:05.
APPROVED May 20, 2014: 

________________________________________________

KEN BLAIR, CHAIRMAN

________________________________________________

MARIE KELLY, SECRETARY
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